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Introduction

Section 401 of the Clean Water Act (CWA) delegates to states the authority to certify that discharges requiring a federal permit comply with state and federal water quality standards and with state laws.  In California, the regional boards or their executive officers are responsible for taking action on applications for water quality certification.  In May 1999, we requested that Avalon Homes provide us with a plan to remedy continuing streambank erosion at the Avalon Residential Subdivision in the Fremont hills.  Avalon applied in February 2000 for water quality certification to repair two of the creeks below the subdivision.  Despite numerous letters and meetings between Board staff and Avalon’s representatives, Avalon has never submitted information to complete its application.  To preserve the Board’s ability to issue water quality certification, Avalon’s application was denied without prejudice on January 26, 2001.

Avalon’s attorney appeared before the Board at its February 21, 2001, meeting, to discuss this denial without prejudice.  As he indicated it would, Avalon has since filed a petition appealing this denial without prejudice to the State Board.  This status report provides background on Avalon’s application, further information on the denial without prejudice, and next steps in addressing the continuing erosion problem.

Summary of Avalon’s Application and Permitting History

Avalon has proposed to permanently repair ongoing erosion and streambank failures on Creek B adjacent to Avalon Heights Terrace and on a short reach of Toroges Creek below Avalon Heights Terrace.  These creeks are located downstream of portions of the Avalon residential subdivision, on which grading began in 1994.  All roads were in place by 1998, and construction of individual houses was ongoing as late as summer 2000.

Note that Avalon’s proposed repair is not associated with the Double Wood Golf Course project, certified by the State Board in June 2000, even though it is within the project area certified for the Double Wood project.   The Double Wood project is immediately downslope from the Avalon residential subdivision.  Double Wood’s impacts to Creek B and Toroges Creek are addressed in that certification.  That certification found that, to the extent that any impacts from Avalon’s proposal cannot be mitigated on Creek B due to the existence of the Double Wood project, the Board could require offsite mitigation.

At a site inspection in February 1999, Board and Avalon staff agreed that there were significant instances of erosion on a portion of Creek B that had been realigned when the Avalon subdivision was constructed, that such erosion was resulting in the loss of riparian vegetation along the Creek and the discharge of large volumes of sediment downstream, and that, if not fixed, this erosion could ultimately threaten a nearby pumping station and children’s play area.  Since then, Avalon and Board staff have had an extensive dialog about addressing this erosion, as highlighted in the correspondence summary (Attachment 1).  In the absence of a proposal from Avalon, on May 19, 1999, Board staff used our legal authority under Water Code Section 13267 to request submittal of a technical report, to describe potential solutions to the sediment discharges from the Avalon subdivision and implementation schedules for these solutions.  While report submittal was required by July 19, 1999, so that implementation could begin that summer, Avalon submitted a report that only partially satisfied the report request in December 1999 (as noted in staff’s March 24, 2000, letter (Attachment 2), Avalon continues to be in violation of this request for information).  Avalon subsequently submitted an application for Water Quality Certification and a proposed permanent fix to Creek B and Toroges Creek on February 23, 2000.  

Avalon initially completed a temporary fix for Creek B in spring 1999, which has been maintained as necessary by the applicant.  This fix consists of flexible pipes that convey Creek flows around the area of erosion.  Avalon has received appropriate agency approvals for this temporary fix, including certification from the Board.  The City of Fremont has indicated that the area of erosion threatens no roads or homes.  While the temporary fix has slowed bank failure, excessive sediment is still discharged downstream, and Avalon has yet to implement measures, such as creek fencing to minimize cattle grazing impacts, that could further slow bank failure and sediment discharges.

To address Creek erosion, the February 2000 application proposed to fill approximately 1,500 linear feet (lf) of Creek B and a tributary to the Creek with up to 40 feet of engineered earthen fill.  A portion of the Creek was proposed to be reconstructed on top of the fill, leading to a detention basin.  A 380-foot long pipe was to run from the detention basin’s earthen dam down to an unfilled portion of Creek B.  The application noted that permanent fill of 560 lf of Creek B would result in the lack of a continuous riparian corridor along the Creek.  Among parts of the proposal that appeared unrelated to the need to fix the causes of erosion, Avalon proposed the fill and realignment of 600 lf of a stable tributary to Creek B, a new detention basin, and a new two-lane maintenance road for access to a temporary detention pond.

The application also proposed to realign approximately 200 feet of Toroges Creek and harden its banks along this reach.  Avalon’s proposal was amended in December 2000 to avoid direct impacts to Toroges Creek, so that this portion of the application was removed.

Over one year after initial submittal, Avalon’s application remains incomplete.  It continues to lack significant information necessary to determine whether the proposal would appropriately stabilize the Creek permanently with the least amount of impact to it.  Some of the information still absent from the application includes:

· A detailed proposed design, including grading and planting plans;

· An alternatives analysis considering the feasibility of less-impacting alternatives to repair all or a portion of the Creek, including alternatives that would avoid or minimize impacts to the stable tributary to the Creek;

· Erosion potential of the reconstructed creek, and the potential for proposed creek plantings to establish successfully on the fill;

· A mitigation plan to provide appropriate mitigation (e.g., enhancement of eroding creeks upstream of the proposal site) for unavoidable proposal impacts; and,

· Financial assurance adequate to ensure the success of the proposal.


Starting with its March 24, 2000, response letter (Attachment 2), Board staff have repeatedly indicated how the applicant can complete its application.  We have requested information from the applicant adequate to demonstrate that the proposed long-term Creek fix is the least-impacting alternative and that such a fix would be successful over time.  While some information has been submitted, most recently in December 2000, Avalon has made little progress in completing its application since its initial application.  Most importantly, the applicant has yet to adequately evaluate the proposal’s potential for success/failure, and has not proposed mitigation and associated monitoring adequate to mitigate the proposal impacts.  As such, the application remains incomplete and staff cannot determine that Avalon’s proposal will comply with state water quality standards.

We share Avalon’s goal of initiating work on Creek B as soon as possible and providing the long-term stability necessary to minimize future Creek impacts.  However, Avalon has been not responsive to the Board’s need for a complete application and the information necessary to evaluate the proposal.  The present proposal would place a fill prism of up to 40 feet in depth above a major interstate highway, and on a creek that recently required emergency downstream desilting by the local flood control district in order to avoid flooding of a large high-tech and light-industrial business park.  Thus, the potential impact of failure of the proposal, such as erosion of the Creek into the fill prism and/or resulting failure of the fill, is significant, and the proposed fix must be designed with care.  Staff believes these potential impacts cannot be fully evaluated without the information necessary to complete the application.    

To date, no EIR or other CEQA document has been prepared or certified for the proposal.  While the City of Fremont was lead agency for CEQA for the Avalon residential subdivision and the adjacent Double Wood Golf Course, it has chosen not to be lead agency for Avalon’s proposal.  The California Department of Fish and Game (Fish and Game) will likely be the lead agency.  As you know, the Board cannot legally take action on a certification application without CEQA compliance.

The U. S. Army Corps of Engineers (Corps) issued a Public Notice for the proposal on May 24, 2000, but must incorporate all Biological Opinion conditions issued by the U. S. Fish and Wildlife Service (Service) and all water quality certification conditions issued by the Executive Officer or the Regional Board into any permit it issues. The Service issued a Biological Opinion on March 5, 2001, finding that, with implementation of appropriate conditions, the proposal would not jeopardize the survival of either the California Red-legged Frog or the Alameda Whipsnake.  Both the U. S. EPA and Fish and Game objected to the proposal as described in the Public Notice.  Those objections have not yet been resolved in Avalon’s more recent submittals.   Fish and Game, on October 25, 2000, made Avalon’s application for a Streambed Alteration Agreement inactive, pending completion of the Service’s Biological Opinion and submittal of a certified CEQA document.

Denial without Prejudice

Corps regulations require a state to act on a valid application for certification within one year, with no extensions possible.  Typically, the Corps has determined that a) any application, even if incomplete, is a “valid” application, and b) the one-year federal period for the State to act on a certification application runs from the date of a public notice.  While clarification of these issues was part of the basis for the June 24, 2000, revision of the State regulations for water quality certification, this Public Notice was issued, and Avalon’s application initially submitted, prior to that revision.  Thus, the Board had to act on Avalon’s application within one year of submittal or by February 22, 2001. 

Since Avalon’s application was incomplete and could not be certified within one year, the application was denied without prejudice on January 26, 2001, pursuant to 23 CCR 3835(b) of the revised State certification regulations, to preserve the Board’s ability to issue water quality certification.  As described in the attached denial without prejudice (Attachment 3), this action was not a judgement on the proposal’s technical merits, but rather a continued recognition that additional information is necessary to complete the application and allow staff to appropriately evaluate the proposal, and that it was unlikely the information could be provided and considered prior to the expiration of the one-year federal period for certification.

Additionally, staff notes that even if Avalon had been able to complete its application, the Executive Officer could not act to certify the proposal in the absence of a certified CEQA document for the proposal.  In that case, the Executive Officer would have needed to deny the application without prejudice pursuant to 23 CCR 3836, unless the application was withdrawn by Avalon.

Denials without prejudice are considered procedural in nature and, as such, would not typically be brought to the Board.  We will add these items to our monthly Water Quality Certification Status Report prepared for the Board.

Next Steps 

The attached denial without prejudice anticipates Avalon’s ultimate submittal of a revised application.  As such, it continued staff’s description from earlier correspondence of the information necessary to complete the application so that staff could determine whether the proposal would be in compliance with State water quality standards.

While Avalon may submit a revised application at any time, on February 23, 2001, it submitted a petition to the State Board for reconsideration of the denial without prejudice.  Avalon states that it feels that its application is complete and adequate to allow issuance of certification.  Avalon requests that, once a valid CEQA document is certified, the State Board issue certification for the proposal.  We have not heard whether the State Board has accepted the petition ( the State Board can chose not to hear a petition).  Nonetheless, while staff will prepare all documentation required as a part of any State Board consideration of the petition, we would not expect resolution of this petition this year.  The petition recognizes that the proposal is not yet in compliance with CEQA; no matter when the petition is resolved, certification cannot be issued until it is.

The applicant can chose at any time to give us the required information so that we can proceed with the certification action.   We encourage Avalon to do this.  A certification action by the Board would then obviate the need for a petition, and would be a faster way to get needed creek repair work accomplished.

Summary

In summary, Avalon Homes has submitted an application to repair erosion on Creek B.  Staff agrees that this is a significant instance of erosion that must be repaired.  However, Avalon has yet to complete its application, submit additional information necessary to allow staff to evaluate the proposal’s impacts and mitigation, and comply with CEQA.  Given the pending expiration of the federal period for certification, Avalon’s application was denied without prejudice.

Attachments:

1) General Correspondence: Summary

2) March 24, 2000, Board response to initial Avalon application

3) January 26, 2001, Board denial without prejudice
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